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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

December 14, 2006

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Mack, and Marshall. 

 1. Approval of agenda

The agenda was adopted without objection.

 2. Minutes

The minutes for the November meeting were adopted without objection

 3. Committee Reports
As Mayor-elect Fenty had not yet arrived, the Chairman proceeded with Committee reports, beginning with the Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing Committee.

ABL Committee
Commissioner Beatty reported that the people that own Cluck-U-Chicken want to open the Twelve Restaurant and Lounge at 12th and H Street, upstairs from Cluck-U.  They want to apply for a tavern license, which would cover the second floor, terrace and an outdoor café on H Street.  The entrance would be on 12th Street.  They plan to appeal to a 30-35 year old crowd, and the capacity would be in the mid-300’s.  They plan to have a full menu, and serve brunch.  There will be live entertainment, and expect a zoning certificate within a few days of the meeting.  Concerns were expressed about sound issues and music on the roof, and they said they would be willing to work with the community to make sound levels acceptable.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation and pursue a voluntary agreement with Twelve Restaurant and Lounge, with stipulations regarding mitigation of rooftop sound.  It passed without objection.

Ms. Beatty reported that the H Street Moratorium hearing was scheduled for January 17, and she said the Ram Uppuluri, the attorney working on the moratorium, was preparing testimony for the ANC, which emphasized not only peace, order and quiet but would also address the economic revitalization of the H Street corridor.  He will also be will help in the preparation of testimony for other elected ad community leaders.  She also reported that there is still not complete agreement on the voluntary agreement with Viggy’s Liquor Store, and that mediation is set for December 14th. The outstanding issue is the sale of singles. She said that voluntary agreements had been signed with Liquid, SOVA and Napa Valley Caterers.

Finally she reported that there were gunshots in Pfish Tea, and Commander Groomes is looking for input from the ANC.  While they have a restaurant license, but have been operating more like a club. Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to ask for a meeting between representatives of the ABL committee and representatives of Pfish Tea to discuss the problems, the status of their license and their current voluntary agreement with the ANC.  It was seconded by Mr. Ibangha, and passed without objection.

Motion: Ms, Beatty moved acceptance of her committee report, which was accepted without objection

Economic Development and Zoning

631 10th Street NE

Mr. Fengler raised the issue of community concern about a property at 631 10th Street NE, which appears to being used as a residential facility for people with mental disabilities without a proper certificate of occupancy.  DCRA has fined the owner, and he is currently in the process of applying for a C of O for a rooming house.  It is thought that mental health services are being provided to the tenants on a regular basis.  There have been numerous complaints about public drinking, domestic violence, bottles being thrown through windows, etc.  He said that the House of Ruth is on the same square.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to write a letter to DCRA to inform the agency of resident’s concern that the property is being used as a Community Based Residential Facility for the mentally ill and ask DCRA to investigate the property’s proper classification under the DC Zoning Code.  The ANC should urge DCRA, in the meantime, not to issue a Certificate of Occupancy for a rooming house.  It was seconded by MS. Beatty.

Mr. Borbely said that there should be more understanding about the history of the property.  He said that currently there was no one living there because there is no C of O.  Mr. Fengler said he has been working on the issue since February and has tried to find the owner, who is in Florida,  Mr. Borbely said he has contacted the owner, and has investigated the property with Mr. Ibangha.  Mr. Fengler said that the property was not in Mr. Borbely’s SMD and asked what his concern was.  Mr. Borbely responded that he is concerned about the direction the ANC is taking with its letter to DCRA, and felt that the landlord should be talked with before any action is taken,  He said that the tenants are renting rooms from the landlord, and the letter is being written because they are people with mental disabilities, a violation of the Fair Housing law. Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that a letter should be written taking a different approach, welcoming the landlord to the neighborhood.  It was seconded by Ms. Mack.  

Drew Ronnenberg, chair of the Economic Development Committee, said that the letter is to inform DCRA of the situation, and to ask them to investigate the situation.  Mr. Alberti added that it is a sensitive issue, and it would be easy to interpret the action as being against people with disabilities, but in fact it is asking whether the building is classified correctly.  Mr. Borbely said that it doesn’t just ask that question but says it shouldn’t be classified as a boarding house.  Mr. Ronnenberg said that by using regulations, a variance could be applied for, which would trigger public notification, and it just asks that zoning regulations be followed.

Elizabeth Nelson said that the law should be enforced uniformly and the provisions of the zoning regulations should be followed.  Mr. Borbely responded that the law is not clear-cut, and you are asking to have people thrown out of their homes.  Mr. Fengler responded that he had been working on the issue for close to a year, and it was frustrating that Mr. Borbely had not spoken with him.  He said the zoning regulations protect residents of a neighborhood with R-4 zoning, and a variance should be required for anything else.  Motion: Mr. Borbely moved to strike the letter to DCRA. It was rejected 1-3.  He then asked the ANC to take another month before sending the letter in order to talk with the landlord.  He said it was a harsh letter, and set the ANC up for a lawsuit.  Mr. Alberti said that the way the ANC works is that it depends on its committees to do the research and analysis on issues, and that kind of discussion should take place on the Committee level.  The original motion to send the letter passed 3-1, with Mr. Borbely in opposition.

Committee reports were suspended with the arrival of Mayor-elect Adrian Fenty.

4. Mayor-elect Adrian Fenty

Mayor-elect Adrian Fenty responded to questions prepared by the ANC Commissioners:

H Street issues:

1. On the proposed H Street moratorium, he said the Ward 4 moratorium was passed, but is now in court.  He applauded the momentum of working toward a moratorium on H Street and continuing the precedent set in 4. He subsequently said that making a moratorium citywide had problems because there are some areas—one or two whole wards—where it isn’t an issue, and it would be tough to get it implemented on a citywide basis.

2. On funds for the purchase of streetcars: He said that Dan Tangherlini is the point person on that issue.  Anwar Saleem mentioned several outstanding issues that have to be addressed, including engineering studies, maintenance, etc.  Mr. Fenty said the project has his support.

3. On amplified speech at 8th Street: He said he was aware of the problem, and knows that the loophole in the law has to be closed.

4. On Mayoral support for the H Street Festival.  He said he supports the festival and would like to put dollars aside for local festivals and grow the number of neighborhood events.

DCRA

1. On enforcement of DCRA regulations with illegal construction: He said he wanted to shake up the agency, and feels that enforcement is purely a management issue. He wants to make sure there’s a DCRA that you can get those services in a timely manner.

2. On solutions to problems with zoning regulations:  He said that the agency needs a really good director, and it’s the front line people who have to be first rate if change is going to happen.  It was pointed out that the problems are not only at the top, but the people who work there have turf battles.

Charter Schools
1. On the zoning text amendment passed on the location and size of charter schools in residential neighborhoods: He said he would be prepared to ask the attorney general to look at implementation of the amendment citywide.

Public Safety
1. On public safety issues: He said that there is good momentum on implementing the use of cameras in conjunction with aggressive community policing.  He said that Chicago is at the frontier of the technology, and they move the cameras often.  He said that her cameras have led to arrests.  It was pointed out that the new Commissioner had rejected opening a new substation in Northeast.  He said police deployment was an important issue for the City Council, but he will reserve his position on a substation until he talks to Chief Lanier whose goal is really aggressive beat officers, who will be out in the neighborhoods very soon. He said that Chief Lanier has said that every district is different, and he is committed to getting every district the coverage it needs.

Public Schools
1. On governance of the DC Schools: He said they have to figure out how to make a world-class system, and someone has to be in charge. Currently, he said, governance is diluted.  He said he’s not going to get rid of the Board, which, he believes works best in a policy, not a management, setting.  He said a School Chancellor is there a better way to empower change.  That system would allow the Superintendent to move faster in making change.  He said he wanted to work with the courts for control of transportation for special education students.

2. On charter schools:  He said that there is a need to as firm on charter schools as we are public schools.  Accountability has to be brought to the governance of charter schools.  The points that were made about Apple Tree are well founded.  Public charter schools have to be managed properly and if they aren’t working, they should be done away with.

3. On school infrastructure: He said he hasn’t looked at best practices yet but it has to be dealt with more effectively.  He plans to challenge the Board of Education to work effectively on it.

He said his contact person is Dan Tangherlini, and gave his transition e-mail address.

5. Continuation of Committee Reports
Economic Development and Zoning (cont.)
601-645 H Street NE
Mr. Fengler referred the Commissioners to the report on the project in the agenda packet.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.
Community Outreach
Mr. Fengler referred the Commissioners to the Community Outreach Committee report in the agenda packet.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Commission approve funding to continue advertising in the Hill Rag  ($4.440 less discount for 12 issues) and the Voice of the Hill  ($1989 for 12 issues), and the Community Outreach Committee design the ad.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti and passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC approve the Committee recommendation to place a ¼ page ad in the Fagon Guide ($470), and the COC be authorized to design the ad if the deadline is before the January meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Alberti and passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC vote to not recommend a recruitment ad for ANC Committees at this time.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty, and passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved the a letter be sent to Emergency Management in support of street closings for the DC Marathon, and the Greater Washington Sports Alliance be invited to give a brief presentation at a future ANC meeting.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti and passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Community Outreach Committee report be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

Transportation

Mr. Fengler  referred the Commissioners to the committee report in the agenda packet.  He noted that the Committee’s December meeting would be held on December 16th.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved to accept the Transportation Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC accept the committee’s recommendation to send a letter to the City Council recommending an additional year’s trial to evaluate the effectiveness of the use of CCTV.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty and passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC accept the committee’s recommendation to send a letter to MPD to change the operational procedures and policy relating to the release of crime statistics.  It was seconded by Mr. Marshall and passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC send a follow-up letter to DCPS on the status of the Maury School fence. It was seconded by Ms. Beatty and passed without objection.

A question was raised about changing the status of Mr. Marshall’s committee membership in order to protect the committee’s quorum.  Ms. Nixon was told ANC action was not necessary to do that.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Public Safety Committee report be accepted.  It was accepted without objection

6. Officers Reports
Treasurer
Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $13,587.76, and that the savings account balance was $4,161..51  There was a District allotment payment of $5794.43, and an interest payment to the saving account of $1.41.  There were disbursements of $130 to Roberta Weiner for transcription of minutes (Check #1290); $27.90 to Nick Alberti for postage (Check #1289); and 209,02 to Kinko’s for copying (Check #1291), leaving a balance of $19,014.37 in the checking account, and $4,162.92 in the savings account.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler and approved without objection.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

7. New Business
Crime Summit
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC approve $1000 for a full-page advertisement in the Voice of the Hill for a Crime Summit to be held in February.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.

Stephanie Nixon explained that the Summit would be held for the residents of 1D. It would be a Saturday community dialogue.  Mr. Fengler added that there will be a lot of changes with the new Commissioner, and a lot of challenges on H Street.  Ms. Nixon said the idea came up after the rash of stabbings and shootings in the community.  The summit would be solution oriented and would be held before the MPD budgets are decided.

Ms. Beatty asked why 6A is paying for the ad if it’s 1D wide.  Ms. Nixon replied that it’s because 6A is leading the way on this, and it is more its event than other ANCs.  Mr. Alberti asked how the funding would be handled if the ANC can’t give money to city agencies.  He said that if the ANC were a sponsor or co-sponsor of the event it could be done. Mr. Alberti moved a friendly amendment that, as co-sponsors of the Crime Summit, the ANC approve the $1000 for the ad.  Mr. Marshall added that other ANCs are being asked to participate.  The motion failed 2-4 with Commissioners Beatty, Borbely. Ibangha and Marshall voting in opposition.

8. SMD Reports
Mr. Alberti reported that there is a proposal for a zoning variance for a property at 122 15th Street NE, which will be on the Economic Development Committee agenda in December/

Mr. Fengler reported that DCRA has issued fines to an illegal B&B at 926 Maryland Ave. NE.  He said that the owner of 810 F Street NE is removing an illegal third floor on the property; he said he has written another letter to AutoZone; and mentioned that he continues to work on 631 10th Street NE.

Mr. Marshall reported that DPW has finally begun working on a sewage leak at 10th and K Streets NE,  He said that neighbors are complaining about noise and drunkenness in the new entertainment district, and that an illegal after hours joint was identified at 811 10th Street NE.

9. Community Comment
The owner of the B&B said that no one has stayed there because he doesn’t yet have a C of O, and that he is not opening as a B&B, but as a guesthouse.

Sam Wallace, a new resident of the community. spoke about the testiness of the meeting.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 pm.
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